

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

ROLL CALL HEARING

+ + + + +

p-----»

IN THE MATTER OF: :

:

Case #13-PRO-00132 :

1624 U Street, Inc. t/a Chi

Cha Lounge :

1624 U Street NW :

License #ABRA-026519 :

Retailer CT :

License Renewal :

p-----¼

December 2, 2013

+ + + + +

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in Alcoholic Beverage Control

Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street N.W., Washington, D.C., Ms. La Verne Fletcher, Agent, presiding.

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

11:12 a.m.

AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, would the parties in the matter of Chi Cha Lounge come forward? The parties in the matter of Chi Cha Lounge.

This is Case No. 13-PRO-00132, 1624 U Street, Northwest, Inc., trading as Chi Cha Lounge, 1624 U Street, Northwest, License No. ABRA-026519. This is a Retailer CT License Renewal.

The protest issues are adverse impact on peace, order and quiet and real property values.

My name is LaVerne Fletcher and I'm conducting the Roll Call Hearing as the Board's Agent, pursuant to D.C. Official Code 1601.2.

Introductions, beginning with the Applicant, please.

MR. MPRAS: Emanuel Mpras, representing the Applicant.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Mister --

2 MR. SALIM: Farees Salim.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Mr. Mpras, would
4 you spell your name for the Court Reporter,
5 please?

6 MR. MPRAS: First name is Emanuel,
7 E-M-A-N-U-E-L, last name is M-P-R-A-S.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, and
9 your name, sir?

10 MR. SALIM: Farees Salim, last
11 name S-A-L-I-M.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: And what is the
13 first name again?

14 MR. SALIM: Farees, F-A-R-E-E-S.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: F-A-R-R?

16 MR. SALIM: F-A-R-E-E-S, Edward-
17 Edward-Sam.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, and
19 present on behalf of the Protestant? Your
20 name, ma'am?

21 MS. WANG: My name is Guangsha
22 Wang, G-U-A-N-G-S-H-A, last name W-A-N-G.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Now, Ms. Wang, I
2 notice in your letter, you added Sharon or
3 Sharone at the end of your name. Is that part
4 of your name?

5 MS. WANG: Yes, Sharon is American
6 name, but not my formal name.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, so, I'm
8 going to -- we'll just go with Guangsha Wang?

9 MS. WANG: Yes.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, thank you,
11 and could you state your address for the
12 record, please?

13 MS. WANG: 1624 U Street,
14 Northwest, Unit 101.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: That's your
16 address?

17 MS. WANG: You said my --

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Your address.

19 MS. WANG: Okay, 3801 Kenilworth,
20 it's K-E-N-I-L-W-O-R-T-H, Drive, Chevy Chase,
21 Maryland 20815.

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Ms. Wang, you

1 filed your protest as an abutting property
2 owner.

3 MS. WANG: Yes.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: You own a
5 property that abuts 1624 U Street?

6 MS. WANG: Yes.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: And what property
8 is that?

9 MS. WANG: I beg your pardon?

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Your address is
11 3801 Kenilworth Drive.

12 MS. WANG: That is my home, but
13 this is -- I rent out currently.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

15 MS. WANG: So, it's 1624 U Street.

16 AGENT FLETCHER: So, are you the
17 landlord?

18 MS. WANG: Yes.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: You're the
20 landlord?

21 MS. WANG: Yes.

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, just a

1 second. So, you're the landlord of 1624 U
2 Street, Northwest, and you lease property to?

3 MS. WANG: The unit is 101. It's
4 above Chi Cha Lounge.

5 AGENT FLETCHER: But you're the
6 landlord of Chi Cha Lounge?

7 MS. WANG: No, no. I am --

8 AGENT FLETCHER: You live in 101?

9 MS. WANG: I own the Unit 101.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: You own the Unit
11 101, where someone lives?

12 MS. WANG: Yes.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Someone lives?

14 MS. WANG: Someone lives.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: You have a tenant
16 in --

17 MS. WANG: Yes.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: -- Unit 101?

19 MS. WANG: Yes, I have a tenant
20 that live there.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: So, you're the
22 landlord of the tenant that resides at 1624 U

1 Street, Northwest in Unit 101?

2 MS. WANG: Yes.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, is that
4 tenant present today?

5 MS. WANG: No.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Does that
7 tenant's property abut the property of Chi Cha
8 Lounge?

9 MS. WANG: Yes.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: It shares a
11 common wall?

12 MS. WANG: Yes.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Would you agree
14 with that?

15 MR. MPRAS: Yes, Ms. Fletcher,
16 that's not a wall, but ceiling to floor.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, so, Ms.
18 Wang, the -- but the tenant didn't file the
19 protest?

20 MS. WANG: I thought that I'm the
21 owner, because I have a lot of tenants move
22 out.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

2 MS. WANG: It was too noisy.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, so, you're
4 the owner of a property that -- the property
5 that abuts, okay, then you have standing as a
6 Protestant.

7 MR. MPRAS: Ms. Fletcher, I would
8 like to state, we never received a copy of the
9 protest that was date stamped or indicated
10 when it was received by ABRA. So, we'd like
11 to verify the timeliness of this protest,
12 please.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Sure, yes. Mr.
14 Mpras, I'm looking at the protest letter that
15 was filed by Ms. Wang. What's in the file is
16 actually a copy of the protest letter.

17 Ms. Wang, if you could remove your
18 papers from that speaker. Thank you.

19 What I'm looking at is actually a
20 copy of the protest letter. I don't see the
21 original in the file. The copy is not
22 stamped.

1 MR. MPRAS: Then I would object to
2 its timeliness, if it's not stamped.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: And let me just
4 state this for the record, as well.

5 The petition deadline is November
6 18th, was November 18th. The date of Ms.
7 Wang's letter is October 1st, but again, there
8 is no time stamp on this letter.

9 MR. MPRAS: And it's -- ever
10 since, as long as I've been here, it's been
11 the custom to -- everything received is time
12 stamped.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: And did you
14 receive a copy of the protest letter filed by
15 Ms. Wang?

16 MR. MPRAS: I did, not time
17 stamped, and not from her. From ABRA.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, you didn't -
19 - you filed - from ABRA, did you receive a
20 copy of the complaint along with the Roll Call
21 Hearing notice?

22 MR. MPRAS: No.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Just the Roll
2 Call Hearing notice?

3 MS. WANG: I came to the office,
4 yes.

5 MR. MPRAS: Maybe Ms. Wang has a
6 time stamped copy she could show us.

7 (OTR comments)

8 MS. WANG: This is the --

9 AGENT FLETCHER: If you could show
10 this to Mr. Mpras, please.

11 MS. WANG: Okay.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: According to the
13 email, Mr. Mpras, Ms. Wang filed her protest
14 on October 4th, and that document is not in
15 the file.

16 What you're looking at there is
17 not -- also not in the file.

18 MR. MPRAS: I understand that, Ms.
19 Fletcher.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

21 MR. MPRAS: But I want to renew my
22 objection because --

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

2 MR. MPRAS: -- protest was suppose
3 to be submitted either in writing or in
4 person, not by email.

5 There is no procedure set up for
6 the --

7 MS. WANG: I came to --

8 MR. MPRAS: -- email submission.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: For?

10 MS. WANG: I came there and then
11 show receipt in there.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, I
13 understand. Thank you very much.

14 For the purpose of the Roll Call
15 Hearing, I'm going to grant standing to Ms.
16 Wang, and Mr. Mpras, I know that you're
17 opposed to that and you may make a written
18 submission to the Board, opposing it.

19 Ms. Wang, that means Mr. Mpras may
20 make a written submission to the ABC Board
21 objecting to your standing as a Protestant.

22 But for the purpose of the Roll

1 Call Hearing, I'm granting you standing.

2 If Mr. Mpras does that, you'll be
3 kept informed of the Board's decision in this
4 matter.

5 But as of today, you have standing
6 as a Protestant.

7 Mr. Mpras, I am going to check with
8 the staff, to get all the information in the
9 folder that ought to be in here, that would
10 reflect in the official file, that this was a
11 timely filed protest.

12 MR. MPRAS: If you could please
13 send me a copy of that.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: I will make sure
15 that gets sent to you too.

16 MR. MPRAS: Thank you.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: We need to --
18 well, let me clarify something else, Ms. Wang.

19 In your protest letter, you
20 mentioned that you're the sole member of
21 Middle Kingdom Realty, LLC. Is that the owner
22 of the property --

1 MS. WANG: Yes.

2 AGENT FLETCHER: -- the 1624?

3 MS. WANG: Yes.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, so, will it
5 be Middle Kingdom Realty, LLC as the
6 Protestant, or will you -- you'll be named as
7 the Protestant and the sole member of Middle
8 Kingdom Realty, LLC?

9 MS. WANG: Well, this is the owner
10 for that.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, that --
12 were you going to say something, Mr. Mpras?

13 MR. MPRAS: That's all right.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, I'm just
15 trying to clarify.

16 MS. WANG: This is the owner
17 protest, and so, either --

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, actually --

19 MS. WANG: -- I'm signed.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: You're the -- the
21 owner is not protesting. You're protesting.
22 The person that lives there did not file a

1 protest. You're the protester, just so that
2 you know. The owner who lives there did not
3 file a protest.

4 MS. WANG: The person living there
5 is a tenant.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, but they
7 didn't -- that person didn't file a protest.

8 MS. WANG: Yes, yes.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, so --

10 MS. WANG: So, the person
11 complained.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, I
13 understand.

14 MS. WANG: They complain.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: But they didn't
16 file a protest.

17 MS. WANG: Yes.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: So, the person
19 who resides in Unit 101 did not file a
20 protest. You did file a protest because
21 you're the landlord of Unit 101.

22 MS. WANG: Yes.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: So, for us,
2 you're the Protester.

3 MS. WANG: Yes.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Just so that you
5 know.

6 MS. WANG: Yes.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Now, you can
8 include your tenant, if you want her to
9 provide particulars related to her concerns,
10 but for our purposes, you are the Protestant,
11 just so that you know.

12 MS. WANG: All right.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: So, you would
14 need to appear for any future proceeding.

15 I am going to set a date for
16 mediation and a status hearing and a protest
17 hearing, in just a minute.

18 You'll need to appear for the
19 mediation and the status hearing, because you
20 are the Protestant.

21 Mr. Mpras, would you be opposed to
22 the resident in Unit 101 appearing for

1 mediation, assuming that the Board --

2 MR. MPRAS: I would be. That
3 person didn't file for Protestant. She can
4 have that person as a witness, but not as a
5 co-Protestant.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you very
7 much. So, for the purpose of mediation, you
8 would appear on behalf of your tenant.

9 MS. WANG: Okay.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, thank you.
11 I'll give you the dates for the status and
12 mediation.

13 For some reason, I was actually
14 not given a protest hearing for this case
15 today. But I will get that sent to you.

16 I was given a status hearing for
17 January 29th at 9:30 a.m., and we need to set
18 a date for mediation.

19 We can have mediation on
20 Wednesday, January 8th at nine, ten, eleven or
21 one, if that works for anybody.

22 MS. WANG: How about one?

1 MR. MPRAS: That doesn't work for
2 me.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Does that work
4 for you?

5 MR. MPRAS: Eleven would work, but
6 not one.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

8 MS. WANG: Okay.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Eleven, would
10 eleven work for you, Ms. Wang? Eleven
11 o'clock?

12 So, mediation is set for
13 Wednesday, January 8th at 11:00 a.m., and I
14 will make sure that you get the date for a
15 protest hearing, but that date will be mailed
16 to you. It wasn't provided to me today.

17 MR. MPRAS: Thank you.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

19 MS. WANG: Can I repeat?

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

21 MS. WANG: The mediation is
22 January 8th at 11:00 a.m.?

1 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

2 MS. WANG: Now, the date, January
3 29th, 9:30 a.m. is for what?

4 AGENT FLETCHER: That is for the
5 status hearing.

6 MS. WANG: Status hearing.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: The purpose of
8 the status hearing is to report to the ABC
9 Board, what the -- the outcome of mediation.
10 So, the status hearing is where
11 you just inform the Board regarding the
12 status. You may know this, Ms. Wang, but
13 there is a five member Board that's here on
14 Wednesday.

15 I conduct these hearings on their
16 behalf, but on Wednesday, the full Board is
17 present and at that time, you report to them,
18 that status of the outcome of the mediation.
19 That is basically what you will be doing.

20 MS. WANG: Okay, that is 29th?

21 AGENT FLETCHER: That is on
22 January 29th at 9:30 a.m.

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

MS. WANG: Okay.

AGENT FLETCHER: And you'll
receive a notice of that in the mail, as well.

Anything, Mr. Mpras?

MR. MPRAS: No.

AGENT FLETCHER: Okay, the Roll
Call Hearing is concluded. Thank you.

MR. MPRAS: Thank you.

MS. WANG: Thank you.

(Whereupon, the Roll Call Hearing
was concluded at 11:28 a.m.)

<p style="text-align: center;">A</p> <p>a.m 2:2 16:17 17:13 17:22 18:3,22 19:11 ABC 11:20 18:8 ABRA 8:10 9:17,19 ABRA-026519 1:12 2:10 abut 7:7 abuts 5:5 8:5 abutting 5:1 added 4:2 address 4:11,16,18 5:10 adverse 2:12 Agent 1:22 2:3,17 3:1,3,8,12,15,18 4:1,7,10,15,18,22 5:4,7,10,14,16,19 5:22 6:5,8,10,13 6:15,18,21 7:3,6 7:10,13,17 8:1,3 8:13 9:3,13,18 10:1,9,12,20 11:1 11:9,12 12:14,17 13:2,4,11,14,18 13:20 14:6,9,12 14:15,18 15:1,4,7 15:13 16:6,10 17:3,7,9,18,20 18:1,4,7,21 19:2,6 agree 7:13 Alcoholic 1:3,19,19 American 4:5 anybody 16:21 appear 15:14,18 16:8 appearing 15:22 Applicant 2:20,22 assuming 16:1</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">B</p> <p>basically 18:19 beg 5:9 beginning 2:19 behalf 3:19 16:8 18:16</p>	<p>Beverage 1:3,19,19 Board 1:3,19 11:18 11:20 16:1 18:9 18:11,13,16 Board's 2:17 12:3 Building 1:20</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">C</p> <p>Call 1:5 2:16 9:20 10:2 11:14 12:1 19:7,10 case 1:10 2:7 16:14 ceiling 7:16 Cha 1:11 2:4,5,9 6:4,6 7:7 Chase 4:20 check 12:7 Chevy 4:20 Chi 1:10 2:4,5,8 6:4 6:6 7:7 clarify 12:18 13:15 co-Protestant 16:5 Code 2:17 COLUMBIA 1:1 come 2:4 comments 10:7 common 7:11 complain 14:14 complained 14:11 complaint 9:20 concerns 15:9 concluded 19:7,11 conduct 18:15 conducting 2:16 Control 1:3,19,19 copy 8:8,16,20,21 9:14,20 10:6 12:13 Court 3:4 CT 1:13 2:10 currently 5:13 custom 9:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <p>D.C 1:21 2:17 date 8:9 9:6 15:15 16:18 17:14,15 18:2</p>	<p>dates 16:11 deadline 9:5 December 1:15 decision 12:3 DISTRICT 1:1 document 10:14 doing 18:19 Drive 4:20 5:11</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">E</p> <p>E-M-A-N-U-E-L 3:7 Edward 3:16 Edward-Sam 3:17 either 11:3 13:17 eleven 16:20 17:5,9 17:10,10 email 10:13 11:4,8 Emanuel 2:21 3:6</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <p>F-A-R-E-E-S 3:14 3:16 F-A-R-R 3:15 Farees 3:2,10,14 file 7:18 8:15,21 10:15,17 12:10 13:22 14:3,7,16 14:19,20 16:3 filed 5:1 8:15 9:14 9:19 10:13 12:11 first 3:6,13 five 18:13 Fletcher 1:22 2:3 2:15 3:1,3,8,12,15 3:18 4:1,7,10,15 4:18,22 5:4,7,10 5:14,16,19,22 6:5 6:8,10,13,15,18 6:21 7:3,6,10,13 7:15,17 8:1,3,7,13 9:3,13,18 10:1,9 10:12,19,20 11:1 11:9,12 12:14,17 13:2,4,11,14,18 13:20 14:6,9,12 14:15,18 15:1,4,7 15:13 16:6,10</p>	<p>17:3,7,9,18,20 18:1,4,7,21 19:2,6 floor 7:16 folder 12:9 formal 4:6 forward 2:5 full 18:16 future 15:14</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>G-U-A-N-G-S-H-A 3:22 give 16:11 given 16:14,16 go 4:8 going 4:8 11:15 12:7 13:12 15:15 grant 11:15 granting 12:1 Guangsha 3:21 4:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <p>hearing 1:5,20 2:16 9:21 10:2 11:15 12:1 15:16,17,19 16:14,16 17:15 18:5,6,8,10 19:7 19:10 hearings 18:15 home 5:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">I</p> <p>impact 2:13 include 15:8 indicated 8:9 inform 18:11 information 12:8 informed 12:3 Introductions 2:19 issues 2:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">J</p> <p>January 16:17,20 17:13,22 18:2,22</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">K</p> <p>K-E-N-I-L-W-O-... 4:20</p>	<p>Kenilworth 4:19 5:11 kept 12:3 Kingdom 12:21 13:5,8 know 11:16 14:2 15:5,11 18:12</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <p>La 1:21 landlord 5:17,20 6:1,6,22 14:21 LaVerne 2:15 lease 6:2 letter 4:2 8:14,16 8:20 9:7,8,14 12:19 License 1:12,13 2:9 2:11 live 6:8,20 lives 6:11,13,14 13:22 14:2 living 14:4 LLC 12:21 13:5,8 long 9:10 looking 8:14,19 10:16 lot 7:21 Lounge 1:11 2:4,6 2:9 6:4,6 7:8</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">M</p> <p>M-P-R-A-S 3:7 ma'am 3:20 mail 19:3 mailed 17:15 Maryland 4:21 matter 1:9 2:4,5 12:4 means 11:19 mediation 15:16,19 16:1,7,12,18,19 17:12,21 18:9,18 member 12:20 13:7 18:13 mentioned 12:20 met 1:19 Middle 12:21 13:5</p>
---	---	---	--	--

13:7 minute 15:17 Mister 3:1 move 7:21 Mpras 2:21,21 3:3 3:6 7:15 8:7,14 9:1,9,16,22 10:5 10:10,13,18,21 11:2,8,16,19 12:2 12:7,12,16 13:12 13:13 15:21 16:2 17:1,5,17 19:4,5,8	order 2:13 original 8:21 OTR 10:7 ought 12:9 outcome 18:9,18 owner 5:2 7:21 8:4 12:21 13:9,16,21 14:2	16:7 18:7 purposes 15:10 pursuant 2:17	shares 7:10 Sharon 4:2,5 Sharone 4:3 show 10:6,9 11:11 signed 13:19 sir 3:9 sole 12:20 13:7 speaker 8:18 spell 3:4 staff 12:8 stamp 9:8 stamped 8:9,22 9:2 9:12,17 10:6 standing 8:5 11:15 11:21 12:1,5 state 4:11 8:8 9:4 status 15:16,19 16:11,16 18:5,6,8 18:10,12,18 Street 1:10,12,21 2:8,9 4:13 5:5,15 6:2 7:1 submission 11:8,18 11:20 submitted 11:3 suppose 11:2 sure 8:13 12:14 17:14	today 7:4 12:5 16:15 17:16 trading 2:8 trying 13:15
<hr/> N <hr/> N.W 1:21 name 2:15 3:4,6,7,9 3:11,13,20,21,22 4:3,4,6,6 named 13:6 need 12:17 15:14 15:18 16:17 never 8:8 nine 16:20 noisy 8:2 Northwest 2:8,9 4:14 6:2 7:1 notice 4:2 9:21 10:2 19:3 November 9:5,6 NW 1:12	<hr/> P <hr/> P-R-O-C-E-E-D-... 2:1 papers 8:18 pardon 5:9 part 4:3 particulars 15:9 parties 2:4,5 peace 2:13 person 11:4 13:22 14:4,7,10,18 16:3 16:4 petition 9:5 please 2:20 3:5 4:12 8:12 10:10 12:12 present 3:19 7:4 18:17 presiding 1:22 procedure 11:5 proceeding 15:14 property 2:14 5:1,5 5:7 6:2 7:7,7 8:4,4 12:22 protest 2:12 5:1 7:19 8:9,11,14,16 8:20 9:14 10:13 11:2 12:11,19 13:17 14:1,3,7,16 14:20,20 15:16 16:14 17:15 Protestant 3:19 8:6 11:21 12:6 13:6,7 15:10,20 16:3 protester 14:1 15:2 protesting 13:21,21 provide 15:9 provided 17:16 purpose 11:14,22	<hr/> Q <hr/> quiet 2:13 <hr/> R <hr/> real 2:13 Realty 12:21 13:5,8 reason 16:13 receipt 11:11 receive 9:14,19 19:3 received 8:8,10 9:11 record 4:12 9:4 Reeves 1:20 reflect 12:10 regarding 18:11 related 15:9 remove 8:17 renew 10:21 Renewal 1:13 2:11 rent 5:13 repeat 17:19 report 18:8,17 Reporter 3:4 representing 2:22 resident 15:22 resides 6:22 14:19 Retailer 1:13 2:10 right 13:13 15:12 Roll 1:5 2:16 9:20 10:1 11:14,22 19:6,10 Room 1:20	<hr/> T <hr/> t/a 1:10 ten 16:20 tenant 6:15,19,22 7:4,18 14:5 15:8 16:8 tenant's 7:7 tenants 7:21 t 1:8,14 thank 3:8,18 4:10 8:18 11:13 12:16 16:6,10 17:17 19:7,8,9 thought 7:20 time 9:8,11,16 10:6 18:17 timeliness 8:11 9:2 timely 12:11	<hr/> U <hr/> U 1:10,12 2:8,9 4:13 5:5,15 6:1,22 understand 10:18 11:13 14:13 unit 4:14 6:3,9,10 6:18 7:1 14:19,21 15:22
<hr/> O <hr/> o'clock 17:11 object 9:1 objecting 11:21 objection 10:22 October 9:7 10:14 office 10:3 official 2:17 12:10 okay 2:3 4:7,10,19 5:14,22 7:3,17 8:1 8:3,5 10:11 11:12 13:4,14 16:9,10 17:7,8,18 18:20 19:1,6 opposed 11:17 15:21 opposing 11:18				<hr/> V <hr/> values 2:14 verify 8:11 Verne 1:21
				<hr/> W <hr/> W-A-N-G 3:22 wall 7:11,16 Wang 3:21,22 4:1,5 4:8,9,13,17,19,22 5:3,6,9,12,15,18 5:21 6:3,7,9,12,14 6:17,19 7:2,5,9,12 7:18,20 8:2,15,17 9:15 10:3,5,8,11 10:13 11:7,10,16 11:19 12:18 13:1 13:3,9,16,19 14:4 14:8,10,14,17,22 15:3,6,12 16:9,22 17:8,10,19,21 18:2,6,12,20 19:1 19:9 Wang's 9:7 want 10:21 15:8 Washington 1:21 wasn't 17:16 we'll 4:8 Wednesday 16:20 17:13 18:14,16 wit 12:7 witness 16:4 work 17:1,3,5,10 works 16:21
		<hr/> S <hr/> S-A-L-I-M 3:11 Salim 3:2,2,10,10 3:14,16 second 6:1 see 8:20 send 12:13 sent 12:15 16:15 set 11:5 15:15 16:17 17:12		

writing 11:3	8th 16:20 17:13,22			
written 11:17,20				
X	9			
Y				
Z				
0				
1				
101 4:14 6:3,8,9,11 6:18 7:1 14:19,21 15:22				
11:00 17:13,22				
11:12 2:2				
11:28 19:11				
13-PRO-00132 1:10 2:7				
14th 1:20				
1601.2 2:18				
1624 1:10,12 2:8,9 4:13 5:5,15 6:1,22 13:2				
18th 9:6,6				
1st 9:7				
2				
2 1:15				
2000 1:20				
2013 1:15				
20815 4:21				
29th 16:17 18:3,20 18:22				
3				
3801 4:19 5:11				
4				
4th 10:14				
5				
6				
7				
8				